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Introduction

It has been a most productive year for the Australian Braille Authority (ABA). This report covers:

· the 2010 ABA annual meeting and workshop; 

· the launch of The Rules of Unified English Braille; 

· the Executive Committee—membership and meetings;

· development of the Executive Workplan, ABA Terms of Reference and the Bylaws for Regional Braille Forums;

· testing for the TransTasman Braille Proficiency Certificate;

· communication with ABA Members and other interested persons; and

· the development, or updating, of ABA publications.

I also note some of the areas in which ABA at the national level has been represented. 

Accompanying this report (presented to you today) are the reports received from our two active state subcommittees—New South Wales and Queensland. I acknowledge the importance of their work in information dissemination and braille promotion and commend their reports to you. Also attached is a report from Josie Howse reporting on behalf of the TransTasman Braille Proficiency Certificate organising Committee.  This too is important reading. 

2010 Annual Meeting

The 2010 annual meeting of the ABA was held at the Harbourview Hotel in North Sydney. My thanks go to those involved in organising such a successful weekend of events. Saturday saw the annual meeting and later the launch of The Rules of Unified English Braille (“the Rulebook”), and on Sunday a workshop introducing participants to the Rulebook content. 

It was the first time that our meeting and workshop had not been held as part of the Round Table's annual conference—which last year was held in Auckland New Zealand. 

Executive Committee

The Executive has met monthly by phone, and we held a most productive two day face-to-face meeting in Melbourne over the weekend of 5 and 6 March. I thank all Executive members for their support and hard work throughout the year. In particular, I acknowledge with sincere appreciation the secretarial support given to the Executive and ABA by Linda Triasmono. 

The ABA Executive with me (Christine Simpson) as Chair, Linda Triasmono as Secretary, Bruce Maguire, Bill Jolley, Josie Howse and Jordie Howell was elected at the ABA annual meeting last year. However, by November, Bruce Maguire found it necessary to resign due to increasing family and study commitments. Bruce's resignation was accepted with much regret, as his contribution to the work of the ABA over many years has been truly enormous. Bruce has a wonderful analytical mind, an excellent knowledge of the structure and use of various braille codes, and a deep commitment to the supremacy of braille. He played a vital role in designing the UEB Code, and he has worked tirelessly to raise the profile of braille both nationally and internationally. 

The Executive invited Kathy Riessen to fill the Casual vacancy on the Executive created by Bruce's resignation. Kathy is a braille transcriber with the South Australian School for Vision Impaired (SASVI). She too has a thorough knowledge of several braille codes, and a practical understanding of the functioning of the Duxbury Braille Translator. Fortunately for us, Kathy accepted our invitation.

At many Executive meetings we have been joined by Annette Sutherland—Convener of the ABA NSW subcommittee, and Nicole Donaldson—Convener of the ABA Queensland subcommittee. Having both Annette and Nicole in attendance has greatly aided the two-way flow of information between the Executive and these state subcommittees. Leona Holloway has also attended Executive meetings by invitation. Leona's work over the year in editing and updating some of our ABA publications has been of tremendous importance in helping us move forward. 

The Rules of Unified English Braille 

Often referred to as the UEB Rulebook, The Rules of Unified English Braille is no longer just a dream, but rather, "a dream come true". On the evening of 5 June, at a special function at the Harbourview Hotel in Sydney, we launched The Rules of Unified English Braille—the code book which articulates the rules of Australia's recently adopted braille code. It had been a long time coming—just like the Code itself. After all, research on a new code was commenced by the Braille Authority of North America back in 1991 and it became an international project when in 1993, at its first Executive meeting in Sydney Australia, the International Council on English Braille (ICEB) accepted the project proposal and began work to update and modernise the braille code. 

The Rulebook was launched by Maryanne Diamond—President of the World Blind Union, and we were joined for the occasion by Mary Schnackenberg—President of the International Council on English Braille. I thank them both for their interest and participation. For more information on the Rulebook or its launch, visit: 
http://www.e-bility.com/roundtable/aba/ueb.php#uebrulebook 

Copies of the rulebook files (PDF or BRF), may be downloaded from: http://www.iceb.org/ueb.html
Over almost 20 years, many people have made major carefully considered contributions to ensure that the braille code with its revisions will now serve us well for many decades to come. As Rulebook Editor I thank many people: those who initially drafted the rules, those who gave me feedback re wording, those who suggested examples, and those who gave me guidance on clarity and text layout.

On the following day, we held a workshop titled "A Guided Tour of the UEB Rulebook". This proved a valuable opportunity to "walk" participants through the Rulebook, taking the time to explain in detail some of the more complex rules and practices and the thinking behind particular decisions. With almost 60 participants, enthusiasm for the Rulebook was high and the excitement of actually having all the rules in one book (even if it was a large one) in one's own hand was most satisfying. 

Document Creation

As of January 2011, the ABA Executive now has a Workplan to which we are currently working. This Workplan has helped us to get our thinking in order and to better articulate the many things we are trying to achieve. As Chair of the ABA I am a voting member of the Executive of the Round Table. I report against the items of the WorkPlan at each Executive meeting.

At our Annual meeting last year as an outcome of our Strategic Review, we flagged the need for changes to our Terms of Reference which had not been revised since 1992. Following feedback from the draft presented to members at our 2010 Annual Meeting the document was revised and feedback has been incorporated. The new Terms of Reference have now been finalised.

We are now drafting Bylaws for Regional Braille Forums. They are almost ready for distribution to ABA members, and we are seeking your feedback. Regional Braille Forums will provide better channels for information sharing and greater opportunity for braille promotion at a local level. 

Communication

Your ABA Executive has long understood the need to communicate regularly with ABA members, state subcommittees and interested individuals. To do this we have continued to post material on our Webpage for all to see. Refer to: http://www.printdisability.org/aba 

OZBRL, our Listserv, is also a valuable communication tool. Apart from providing us with an easily accessible platform for circulation of notices and other key material, it also provides a question and answer forum where people can post questions relating to braille, software, equipment etc. In return, they can get answers and suggestions. It is most satisfying to see it being used in this way as the question of one person is often on the lips of others. And the answers provided are regularly of help to many readers. I thank Bruce Maguire for his continued moderation of this list. 

It has been with the enthusiasm and skills of Leona Holloway that ABA now has a Facebook page. Leona has taken responsibility for this project and she continues to post short, interesting snippets of information relevant to braille. Our Facebook membership is growing, but we also need you and your friends. Visit the ABA’s facebook page at http://www.facebook.com/pages/Australian-Braille-Authority/149349021763394
Facebook members can "like" the page to start receiving updates from the ABA on their own Facebook “wall”. Many of the updates are accompanied by a link to a relevant website, and all can be "liked" or commented on to share with your friends and contribute to the group. The page will NOT send emails to its members. 

ABA Publications

DBT Manual has been a "work in progress" for the past few years, but alas, it is, no longer! With a first draft being done by a small group of transcribers from across the country, Leona Holloway (in her role with Vision Australia as Formats Development Officer) was encouraged by management to complete this work. Leona's understanding of the Duxbury Braille Translator (DBT) and her wide experience in using it to produce a vast range of braille materials will now be shared with us all. The manual will shortly be available for download from our ABA Webpage as print, large print and braille files. 

DBT Manual is easy to follow as it makes its way through the various DBT menus. It includes lots of "how to..." examples and many screen shots. It should prove most helpful to both inexperienced and experienced transcribers alike.

We thank both Joe Sullivan of Duxbury Systems (USA) and George Bell of Technovision (UK) for their support of this manual and their willingness to share their materials with us. 

Never let it be said that Leona is a "time-waster". With DBT manual now complete, she has begun work on updating Guidelines for Formatting of Braille Materials which has remained unchanged since first released by the ABA in July 1995. Again, with a small group of transcribers she has begun working her way through the various topics relating to formatting and the new manual is taking shape. Thank you Leona for your initiatives and for your willingness to tackle the large and difficult topics. Thank you also to Vision Australia, without whose support the ABA would surely be the poorer. 

Josie Howse has also continued to document and share her knowledge by updating Unified English Braille Primer Australian Edition, first released in March 2008. Since then, many small but important changes to UEB have been made; and now, with the Rulebook having been released, it is important that The Primer is brought into line with the Rulebook’s use of language and expression of rules. Josie plans to have the revised document ready for release very shortly. Again, it will be found on our ABA Webpage alongside other manuals. Thanks Josie for undertaking this tedious task. Your attention to detail and ability to trawl through the document of old, making subtle but important changes will be of benefit to learners in the years to come. 

TransTasman Braille Proficiency Certificate 

These Braille Proficiency Certificate Examinations are jointly conducted by the Australian Braille Authority (ABA) and the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust BANZAT 
There are now 21 holders of the TransTasman Braille Proficiency Certificate in Australia. The most recent of whom are Emilie Butcher, Jordie Howell, Sally Zoszak, Janet Turner and Sue Gretch. They were the five candidates from Australia who, together with 13 candidates from New Zealand, successfully gained their Certificates in October 2010. On behalf of the ABA, I congratulate you all. The Braille Proficiency examination tests a candidate’s ability to transcribe into braille various types of printed material—usually some prose, a recipe and a short poem. This is followed by a passage of braille for transcription into print, and finally a passage of braille to be proofread. 

My thanks to Frances Gentle, Josie Howse and Bruce Maguire, who once again took responsibility for choosing, preparing, posting, receiving and marking all examination materials for our Australian candidates. It is a task which needs care and attention to detail to meet the needs of each candidate.

Representation

· Bill Jolley has continued to represent Australia on the Executive Committee of the International Council on English Braille (ICEB). In his role as treasurer, he regularly participates in early-morning Executive meetings by telephone. In July last year he attended the Mid-term meeting—a three-day face-to-face meeting in Birmingham England. Bill's report will be attached to the minutes of the ABA annual meeting. We thank the Round Table for the financial support to enabled Bill's attendance.

· Jordie Howell has recently been appointed Chair of the ICEB Music Committee. She has a major challenge ahead of her as she works to learn what is happening with transcription of braille music around the world and to guide deliberations on what practices should be in use. 

· Leona Holloway is Australia's country representative on ICEB's UEB Code Maintenance Committee. As Rulebook Editor, I also serve on that committee. Other ICEB member countries are also represented. There is still considerable work to do with the new UEB Code. It is important that the Code be monitored as it is implemented, and that any problems which arise with its implementation are dealt with in a way that adds to its usability and clarity, and which do not clash with other code decisions and practices. The Code Maintenance Committee is most ably chaired by Phyllis Landon of Canada, with most work being done via email. 

· In July of last year I represented the Australian Braille Authority at a Vision Australia function. It was an evening to acknowledge and thank major donors who had contributed to the i-Access® fundraising campaign. Vision Australia’s i-Access® project has seen the digitalization of its library from analog cassette to DAISY, including the greater availability of Braille in electronic form. In a creative, but accurate way, it focused on braille in the 1950s, its importance and its bulk, as against the portability of braille today, which through i-Access® is portable, flexible and convenient. It demonstrated in a meaningful way what access we as blind people had to current information fifty years ago and just how much that access has changed today.

· On 11 November I again represented ABA, this time at a function held at the State Library of Victoria for Vision Australia's presentation of its Braille Book of the Year award. The evening was hosted by Simon Westaway of Underbelly fame and the award was presented to Alexis Wright, author of Carpentaria.

Conclusion 

For the ABA Executive it has been a busy year with many projects on the go. I hope that as ABA members, you can see our progress and feel that you have benefited from our work. I welcome your questions and comments—feel free to make them known to us. Your suggestions for activities which you believe we may be able to undertake are also welcomed.

Christine Simpson

Chair—Australian Braille Authority

